Adopted:  November 19, 2013


 CONNECTICUT STEM CELL RESEARCH ADVISORY COMMITTEE

Minutes – Regular Meeting

Tuesday – September 17, 2013
A regular meeting of the Connecticut Stem Cell Research Advisory Committee “Advisory Committee” was held on Tuesday, September 17, 2013, at the offices of Connecticut Innovations, 865 Brook Street, Rocky Hill, Connecticut.

Call to Order:  Noting the presence of a quorum, Marianne Horn, representing Jewel Mullen, Chairperson of the Advisory Committee and Commissioner of the Department of Public Health, called the meeting to order at 1:13 p.m.  Members present:  Treena Livingston Arinzeh, Ph.D. (by phone); Richard H. Dees, Ph.D. (by phone); Sandra Engle, Ph.D. (by phone); Gerald Fishbone, M.D (by phone); David Goldhamer, Ph.D.; Marianne Horn, J.D., representing Jewel Mullen, M.D., M.P.H., M.P.A.; Ann Kiessling, Ph.D (by phone); Diane Krause, M.D., Ph.D.; Paul Pescatello, J.D., Ph.D. (by phone-arrived at 1:17 p.m.); and Milton B. Wallack, D.D.S.  
Members absent: Ronald Hart, Ph.D.; and James Hughes, Ph.D. 
Other Attendees:  Isolde Bates (UCONN-by phone); Terri Clark (CASE); Laura Grabel (Wesleyan-arrived at 2:30 p.m.); Joseph Landry (CI); Haifan Lin (Yale); Rick Strauss (CASE); Paula Wilson (YALE-by phone); and Ren-He Xu (UCONN). 
Opening Remarks
Attorney Horn welcomed everyone and noted that she has been designated by Dr. Mullen to chair the meeting in her absence.  She noted that as requested by the Advisory Committee at the August meeting, Dr. Grabel, Dr. Lin and Dr. Xu will be discussing funding for the core facilities later during the meeting.  Attorney Horn stated that because of the lengthy agenda and key issues that need to be discussed, she postponed the ethics training.  
MOTION:
Upon a motion made by Dr. Wallack, seconded by Dr. Krause, the Advisory Committee members voted in favor of removing the ethics training from the agenda.  VOTE: 9-0-0 (In favor:  Arinzeh, Dees, Engle, Fishbone, Goldhamer, Horn, Kiessling, Krause, and Wallack) Dr. Pescatello was not present for the vote. MOTION PASSED.  
Approval of Minutes – Advisory Committee Meetings
The Advisory Committee members were asked to consider the minutes from the August 20, 2013 meeting.  The minutes will be corrected to indicate that the next meeting is September 17 rather than September 27.  A suggestion was also made to remove the date from the bottom of the pages.
MOTION:
Upon a motion made by Dr. Wallack, seconded by Dr. Krause, the Advisory Committee members voted in favor of adopting the minutes from the August 20, 2013 regular meeting with the following corrections:  change the date of the next meeting to September 17 and delete the date at the bottom of the page. VOTE: 9-0-0 (In favor:  Arinzeh, Dees, Engle, Fishbone, Goldhamer, Horn, Kiessling, Krause, and Wallack) Dr. Pescatello was not present for the vote. MOTION PASSED.   
No Cost Extension Request
Attorney Horn reminded the members to refrain from the discussion and vote on any items with which they may have a conflict of interest.  

Mr. Landry discussed the no-cost extension requests for grant 11-SCB-24, Dr. Li, principal investigator, and grant 11-SCA-03, Dr. Resch, principal investigator.  It was noted that Dr. Li is requesting an extension from October 31, 2013 to March 31, 2014, and Dr. Resch is requesting an extension from October 31, 2013 to December 31, 2013.  
MOTION:
Upon a motion made by Dr. Krause, seconded by Dr. Wallack, the Advisory Committee members voted in favor of approving no-cost extensions to March 31, 2014 for grant 11-SCB-24, Dr. Li, principal investigator, and December 31, 2013 for grant 11-SCA-03, Dr. Resch, principal investigator. VOTE: 9-0-1 (In favor:  Arinzeh, Dees, Engle, Fishbone, Horn, Kiessling, Krause, Pescatello and Wallack; Abstention:  Goldhamer). MOTION PASSED.   
Mr. Landry presented the request for a no-cost extension for grant 12-SCD-YALE-01, Dr. Lin, principal investigator.  Questions arose about the large amount requested to be carried forward.  There was general agreement to table action on the request until clarification is provided by Dr. Lin.
MOTION:
Upon a motion made by Dr. Engle, seconded by Dr. Dees, the Advisory Committee members voted in favor of tabling the no-cost extension for grant 12-SCD-YALE-01, Dr. Lin, principal investigator, until satisfactory clarification is provided. VOTE: 9-0-1 (In favor:  Arinzeh, Dees, Engle, Fishbone, Horn, Goldhamer, Kiessling, Pescatello and Wallack; Abstention:  Krause). MOTION PASSED.   
No-Cost Extension and Reallocation
Mr. Landry reviewed the no-cost extension and reallocation request for grant 11-SCA-28, Dr. Ma, principal investigator.  In response to a question, Dr. Krause stated that it appears that the principal investigator is completing existing aims. 

MOTION:
Upon a motion made by Dr. Krause, seconded by Dr. Wallack, the Advisory Committee members voted in favor of approving a no-cost extension to June 30, 2014 and reallocation of funds for grant 11-SCA-28, Dr. Ma, principal investigator. VOTE: 9-0-1 (In favor:  Arinzeh, Dees, Engle, Fishbone, Horn, Kiessling, Krause, Pescatello and Wallack; Abstention: Goldhamer). MOTION PASSED.   
Final Technical/Fiscal Reports
The Advisory Committee members reviewed the final technical/financial reports for grant 09-SCB-UCHC-20, Dr. Lichtler, principal investigator.  
MOTION:
Upon a motion made by Dr. Wallack, seconded by Dr. Fishbone, the Advisory Committee members voted in favor of accepting the final technical/fiscal reports for grant 09-SCB-UCHC-20, Dr. Lichtler, principal investigator. VOTE: 9-0-1 (In favor:  Arinzeh, Dees, Engle, Fishbone, Horn, Kiessling, Krause, Pescatello and Wallack; Abstention:  Goldhamer). MOTION PASSED.   
The Advisory Committee members reviewed the final technical/financial reports for the following Yale grants:  

· 09-SCB-YALE-06, Dr. Kocsis, principal investigator

· 09-SCB-YALE-13, Dr. Sutton, principal investigator

· 09-SCB-YALE-14, Dr. Huang, principal investigator

· 09-SCB-YALE, 21, Dr. Xu, principal investigator
· 09-SCB-YALE-27, Dr. Lu, principal investigator
Dr. Huang will be asked to correct the lay summary to acknowledge the State of Connecticut rather than CI for grant 09-SCB-Yale-14, and Dr. Lu will be asked to elaborate about the “critical knowledge” gained for grant 09-SCB-YALE-27.  
MOTION:
Upon a motion made by Dr. Engle, seconded by Dr. Fishbone, the Advisory Committee members voted in favor of accepting the technical/fiscal reports for the following grants:  

· 09-SCB-YALE-06, Dr. Kocsis, principal investigator

· 09-SCB-YALE-13, Dr. Sutton, principal investigator

· 09-SCB-YALE-14, Dr. Huang, principal investigator (as corrected to acknowledge the State of Connecticut) 

· 09-SCB-YALE, 21, Dr. Xu, principal investigator

· 09-SCB-YALE-27, Dr. Lu, principal investigator (as corrected to elaborate on the critical knowledge gained)
VOTE: 9-0-1 (In favor:  Arinzeh, Dees, Engle, Fishbone, Horn, Goldhamer, Kiessling, Pescatello and Wallack; Abstention:  Krause). MOTION PASSED.   
Annual Reports
Mr. Landry noted that the annual reports for the following Yale grants were received:

· 10-SCB-YALE-05, Dr. Bordey, principal investigator

· 10-SCB-19, Dr. Qiu, principal investigator

· 10-SCB-02, Dr. Rizzolo, principal investigator

· 10-SCB-36, Dr. Flavell, principal investigator

The Advisory Committee members acknowledged the quality of the lay summary submitted by Dr. Rizzolo, principal investigator for grant 10-SCB-02.  Dr. Qui will be asked to revise the lay summary.  

MOTION:
Upon a motion made by Dr. Engle, seconded by Dr. Wallack, the Advisory Committee members voted in favor of accepting the annual reports for the following Yale grants:

· 10-SCB-YALE-05, Dr. Bordey, principal investigator

· 10-SCB-19, Dr. Qiu, principal investigator (as revised)
· 10-SCB-02, Dr. Rizzolo, principal investigator

· 10-SCB-36, Dr. Flavell, principal investigator  

The Advisory Committee members reviewed annual report for grant 10-SCB-30, Dr. Li, principal investigator.  After discussion, a suggestion was made to request that Dr. Li revise the lay summary to include more current information about the progress of the project.

MOTION:
Upon a motion made by Dr. Krause, seconded by Dr. Wallack, the Advisory Committee members voted in favor of accepting the annual report for grant 10-SCB-30-Dr. Li, principal investigator, with a revised lay summary that provides more current information about the progress of the project.  VOTE: 9-0-1 (In favor:  Arinzeh, Dees, Engle, Fishbone, Horn, Kiessling, Krause, Pescatello and Wallack; Abstention:  Goldhamer) MOTION PASSED.   
Carryover Requests
Mr. Landry stated that he provided a sample of a request for a carryover of funding which CI is authorized to approve because it is lower than 20 percent.  He asked for input on issues or situations that should not be automatically approved by CI.  Mr. Landry was advised to bring any requests that are unusual or have a significant change to the Advisory Committee, in addition to the requests that are 20 percent or greater.  

Change in Scope and Rebudget Request

The Advisory Committee members reviewed the explanation provided by Dr. Qyang, principal investigator for grant 12-SCB-YALE-06 regarding an overlap of funding for a portion of the project.  The issue had been reviewed by the Advisory Committee members several times and the Advisory Committee members asked for further clarification about the overlap of the project that is anticipated to be funded with NIH funds.  After discussing the issue, there was general agreement that Dr. Qyang sufficiently explained the overlap of funding and provided a revised budget for funding of the project without the overlapped portion.  

MOTION:
Upon a motion made by Dr. Engle, seconded by Dr. Goldhamer, the Advisory Committee members voted in favor of accepting the revised change in scope and budget for grant 12-SCB-YALE-06, Dr. Qyang, principal investigator.  VOTE: 9-0-1 (In favor:  Arinzeh, Dees, Engle, Fishbone, Goldhamer, Horn, Kiessling, Pescatello and Wallack; Abstention: Krause) MOTION PASSED.   
Wesleyan Audit Compliance Letter

Mr. Landry explained that Wesleyan does not have an internal audit department and therefore had an outside auditor perform an audit of its stem cell grant function.  The information provided indicates that there were no audit findings.  Mr. Landry stated that no formal action is required by the Advisory Committee.  

Rebudget Request
The Advisory Committee members reviewed the rebudget request for grant 13-SCA-YALE-20, Dr. Rompolas, principal investigator.   

MOTION:
Upon a motion made by Dr. Goldhamer, seconded by Dr. Wallack, the Advisory Committee members voted in favor of accepting the rebudget request for grant SCA-YALE-20, Dr. Rompolas, principal investigator.  VOTE: 9-0-1 (In favor:  Arinzeh, Dees, Engle, Fishbone, Goldhamer, Horn, Kiessling, Pescatello and Wallack; Abstention: Krause) MOTION PASSED.   
Revised Budget Requests Approved by CI
Mr. Landry reviewed the revised budgets approved by CI for the following grants:

· 11-SCB-YALE-18, Dr. Qyang, principal investigator

· 10-SCA-23, Dr. Chhabra, principal investigator 
Revised Budget for 2013 Awards
Mr. Landry discussed the revised budgets for the 2013 grant awards for the following:

· 13-SCDIS-ISB-01, Dr. Xu, principal investigator

· 13-SCB-YALE-12, Dr. Xiao, principal investigator

He pointed out that Dr. Xu budgeted 10 percent for overhead, and the applicants are allowed up to 25 percent for overhead.
Interim Financial Report
The Interim Financial Report for grant 12-SCA-UCHC-06, Dr. Crocker, principal investigator, was presented to the Advisory Committee members for informational purposes.  Mr. Landry mentioned that this grant started late.  No action is required by the Advisory Committee members.

Ethics Training
Attorney Horn mentioned that ethics training will be provided to the Advisory Committee members at a future date.

Lean Process

Attorney Horn stated that representatives from CI, DPH, Yale, UCONN and CASE went through a “Lean Process” to help streamline all processes related to the Stem Cell program.  She stated that when possible, the subcommittee that was established to review and approve routine business will be utilized between Advisory Committee meetings, allowing for Advisory Committee meetings to be more succinct and alleviate the need to meet so frequently.

Revisions to 2014 Request for Proposals (“RFP”)

Attorney Horn reviewed the proposed additional changes to the 2014 RFP.  She noted that as a result of the lean process, a recommendation was made to eliminate the letters of intent.  There was general agreement to eliminate the letters of intent described on page 1 of the RFP.  The group discussed the RFP submission date.  After discussion, there was general agreement that the date for submission will be December 18, 2013.
Before discussing funding for the Core proposals, Dr. Xu and Dr. Lin were invited to comment on how reducing funding would or would not impact the cores.  They were also asked to comment on how the core proposals have moved towards self-funding.  Dr. Xu and Dr. Lin explained some of the benefits of the State of Connecticut providing funding for the core facilities (i.e. attracting and leveraging federal grant funding, attracting jobs to Connecticut, advancing technology for stem cell research, etc.).  Dr. Lin stated that Yale provides services for approximately 61 labs and has trained over 120 scientists.  He explained that it would be less effective, less efficient and the quality would not be as good if the scientists had to perform experiments at individual laboratories.  Dr. Lin and Dr. Xu discussed the importance of having a centralized place to develop technology that cannot easily be done or would be cost prohibitive in individual labs.  They discussed the significant advances that have been made as a result of the cores.  Dr. Lin and Dr. Xu spoke about the cores providing benefits to academic research, research by businesses and biotech research in Connecticut.  They stated that $500,000 annually for each core is critical to being able to keep up with new technologies.  Questions arose regarding control over the usage of the core facilities and about cost recovery.  Dr. Lin and Dr. Xu indicated that they have not experienced any misuse of the cores.  Dr. Lin discussed some of the difficulties with full recovery of costs.  Dr. Lin and Dr. Xu talked about the fees charged by the cores, noting that non-Connecticut scientists are charged more.  They explained that most researchers, particularly academic laboratories, cannot afford the prices charged by industry. Dr. Lin and Dr. Xu talked about the costs that are recovered for goods but noted the difficulties recovering costs for training.  In response to a question, Dr. Lin and Dr. Xu stated that a majority of the grant funding received from the State of Connecticut goes to research and development which cannot be recovered.
Dr. Grabel arrived and spoke about the educational benefits and economic benefits from the cores.  She explained the outreach efforts being done to get high school teachers and undergraduate students interested and involved in stem cell research.  Ms. Grabel described some of the services provided by the core facilities and read letters of appreciation from people who support the program and the services provided by the core facilities.  
The Advisory Committee members questioned how the core facilities would be impacted if approximately $100,000 was reduced for each core facility in 2014. Dr. Lin, Dr. Xu and Dr. Grabel agreed that technology development would be reduced or eliminated, and stated that eliminating technology development would be a significant disadvantage for the State of Connecticut.

The Advisory Committee members continued the review of the 2014 RFP and discussed funding for core facilities.  Several members expressed support for $1,000,000 of funding for the core facilities, while another member expressed concern with the lack of plan by the universities to become self-sustaining.  A proposal was made to keep the total funds available for the core category at $1,000,000.  A suggestion was also made to consider keeping funding at $1,000,000 for the core category for the next two years to alleviate the need to continue discussing this issue. There was general agreement that the core applicants should include in the RFP a cost recovery plan and plan for obtaining additional funding.  There was also general agreement to specify in the RFP a maximum funding of $500,000 for each core applicant.
MOTION:
Upon a motion made by Dr. Wallack, seconded by Dr. Krause, the Advisory Committee members voted in favor of including in the 2014 RFP a maximum funding amount of $500,000 for each core applicant with a total maximum of $1,000,000 available for the core category.  VOTE: 9-1-0 (In favor:  Arinzeh, Dees, Fishbone, Goldhamer, Horn, Kiessling, Krause, Pescatello and Wallack; Opposed:  Engle) MOTION PASSED.   
After discussing the proposed changes, there was general agreement about the following additional changes:

· Page 4—Limit the application for core proposals to 20 pages.

· At the bottom of page 4—delete the language about the “core facilities awards are distinct . . .”

· At the bottom of page 4—delete the statement about startup funds.

· On page 6, language should be added to require applicants resubmitting proposals to provide an explanation (no longer than one page) of how the proposal was revised to the current submission.

· On page 8, under “Other Support and Potential Overlap,” a format will be provided for listing activities and pending grants.

· Under “Biographical Sketches,” eliminate the information requested in other places (maximum number of pages should be 3).  

· Page 12, under “Acknowledgement of Support and Disclaimer,” a “list” of publications should be sent to CI rather than the publication.
There was a lengthy discussion about giving a preference and/or consideration to applicants that do not currently having funding from the stem cell fund.  Dr. Dees and Dr. Fishbone left the meeting at this time.  Different iterations were discussed.
MOTION:
Upon a motion made by Dr. Wallack, seconded by Dr. Goldhamer, the Advisory Committee members voted in favor of adding the following language to the Selection Criteria in the 2014 RFP, “Preference may be given to principal investigators that do not currently having funding from the stem cell fund.”  VOTE: 8-0-0 (In favor:  Arinzeh, Engle, Goldhamer, Horn, Kiessling, Krause, Pescatello and Wallack.)  Dr. Dees and Dr. Fishbone were not present for the vote.  MOTION PASSED.   

A discussion ensued about the seed grant category, and everyone present acknowledged an understanding of the language and purpose of the category.

Attorney Horn will make the final changes to the document and the changes suggested during the lean process.  Attorney Horn was thanked for her attention to detail and enthusiasm.  

Continuation of Discussion on No-Cost Extension for Grant 12-SCD-YALE-01
The Advisory Committee members asked Dr. Lin to elaborate on the no-cost extension for grant 12-SCD-YALE-01.  Dr. Lin explained that the project was not completed as originally intended because it was determined that newer technology would be more useful and effective.

MOTION:
Upon a motion made by Dr. Wallack, seconded by Dr. Goldhamer, the Advisory Committee members voted in favor of accepting the no-cost extension and carryover of funding for grant SCD-YALE-01, Dr. Lin, principal investigator.  VOTE: 9-0-1 (In favor:  Arinzeh, Dees, Engle, Fishbone, Goldhamer, Horn, Kiessling, Pescatello and Wallack; Abstention: Krause) MOTION PASSED.   
Update on Stem Cell Research Peer Review Committee
Mr. Strauss stated that a subcommittee of three is in the process of reviewing potential candidates to fill two vacant Peer Review Committee positions.  The subcommittee would like to have the positions filled by the end of October.  Mr. Strauss mentioned that CASE is working on the forms that will be used for the 2014 funding round.  

Public Comments

There were no public comments.

Next Meeting Date

Attorney Horn noted that as a result of the lean process, the next several regularly scheduled meetings may be cancelled.  The Advisory Committee will be notified about the next meeting date.  

Adjournment
MOTION:  Upon a motion made by Dr. Wallack, seconded by Dr. Goldhamer, the Advisory Committee members voted in favor of adjourning the meeting at 3:25 p.m.







Respectfully submitted:



















_____________________







Dr. Jewel Mullen, Chair
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